RIGGINS CITY COUNCIL

August 11, 2021 – 6:30 p.m.
Riggins City Hall
The regular meeting of the Riggins City Council was called to order by Mayor Glenna McClure.  Councilors present – Clay, Wilson and Sampson.  Councilor Akins was absent.
STAFF:  Cody Killmar, Jeff Joyce
GUESTS:  Sherri Cereghino
JULY MINUTES:  Council members were individually polled and all confirmed they had read the July meeting minutes.  Motion was made by Wilson to approve the July meeting minutes as presented; motion was seconded by Sampson.  Voting yea, Wilson, Clay, and Sampson.  No nays; motion carried.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT and BILLS FOR PAYMENT:  The financial statement was read detailing $500 paid after the July meeting bringing the total July disbursements to $79,846.01.  Bills in the amount of $96,870.47 were then presented for payment.  Motion was made by Clay to approve the financial statement and allow the bills for payment; seconded by Sampson.  Voting yea, Wilson, Clay, and Sampson.  No nays; motion carried.  A copy of the financial report is attached and hereby made a part of this record.  
DEPARTMENT REPORTS

FIRE – Jeff Joyce reported the following:

· It’s been a slow month; did help the rural department with the Pollock fire.

· Discussed need for a 1-ton pickup for the foam unit.

EMS – Cody Killmar reported the following:

· New Zoll monitor has arrived; training will be held August 16th.  
· Radio repeaters discussed; a temporary fix is in place at High Camp; new filters should be in place by the end of September.  County paid for new repeater 5 years ago, but it never was installed.  Council Wilson expressed his concern and would like to draft a letter to the County about the delay and putting our residents and visitors at risk.  
· Janeen is not planning on renewing her license in two years.  Cody expressed concern with the high volume of calls Janeen is covering.
· McCall is no longer able to provide backup assistance due to staffing shortages.  
COMMITTEE TO STUDY EMERGENCY SERVICES CONSOLIDATION AND DISTRICTING:  Councilor Wilson reported he would like to have a committee formed to review consolidating the EMS, Fire and Dive Team into an Emergency Services District.  Cody stated Riggins is one of the last volunteer units in operation; other cities have converted to a separate taxing district to fund operations.  
Reviewed the area our EMS covers, which includes Pinehurst which Adams County receives tax funding for.

After lengthy discussion, Mayor McClure requested feedback from each Councilor on the formation of a committee to research consolidation and creating a special taxing district… all Councilors affirmed.  Fire Chief, Jeff Joyce, agreed that something creative needs done to find people to cover our services.
PUBLIC WORKS – no report
LIBRARY – no report
FIRE JEEP:  Briefly discussed the future of the Fire Jeep; currently housed at High School but needs moved out asap.  Jeff felt it should be sold; estimated revenue is $1,000.  Councilor Wilson indicated the Historical Society may have funds to building a display.

RIGGINS HOUSING TASK FORCE:  Councilor Clay reported that The Housing Company has submitted an application for Federal funding.  Erin Anderson has reported the application scored high; will be notified in November if application is approved.  Property owner has committed to the project with a stipulation that two of the ten units must be for his company’s employees.  CEDA is working on funding for the infrastructure to connect the utilities.  
Bill reported he attended a meeting at the modular home factory in Northern Idaho; the layout, configuration and building materials were considered.

Water and Sewer Connection fees for the project were discussed; the Council will be considering waiver of connection fees in the future.  Also discussed the city versus developer responsibility for putting in a mainline; will research and discuss in future.
RIGGINS PARK BOAT RAMP PROJECT:  Clerk reported that Welch-Comer is nearly done with the design. The big thing we are waiting on is a Biological assessment which is required due to the endangered fish in the river. Welch-Comer’s biologist has coordinated with the BLM, as well as other contacts and is almost complete with this assessment. Once they have that, they will get the permit in for review and will finalize plans and specs so they are ready to get this out for bid.
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN RENEWAL:  Deb Smith, Regional Economic Planner with CEDA, facilitated the 2nd meeting earlier today with Mayor McClure, the City Council, Sherri Cereghino, and Brenda Tilley.  The next meeting is scheduled for September 8th at 4:30 p.m.

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES CONTRACT – CEDA: Mayor McClure reviewed the contract with CEDA for the Comprehensive Plan renewal services in the amount of $2,500.  After discussion, motion was made by Clay to approve the contract with CEDA; motion seconded by Wilson.  Voting yea, Wilson, Clay and Sampson.  No nays; motion carried.

FY22 BUDGET:  After discussion, a Special Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, August 17 at 4:30 p.m. to review the FY21-22 City and URA Budgets, and tentatively approve budgets for publication prior to the Public Hearing scheduled for September 8th.  
COMMUNITY SERVICE PROJECTS – HIGH SCHOOL:  Clerk reported that Principal Ewing is requesting potential community service projects for students to complete each semester.  After discussion, it was decided to table the issue until next meeting.
UTILITY BILLING CHANGES: reviewed
PAST DUE WSG ACCOUNTS: reviewed

FACILITY RENTAL APPLICATIONS:
August 28 – Sharon Stamper – Lower Level Riggins Community Center for Memorial Service from 10-4.  
CLERK’S REPORT:

CITY OFFICIAL SALARY SURVEY:  AIC completed a survey of City Official’s monthly pay and benefits.
WATER/WASTEWATER PLANNING GRANTS:  As part of the American Rescue Plan Act, the State has directed $2 million to Idaho DEQ to administer planning grants for communities.  “Local governments need to get required engineering reports done as quickly as possible.  These funds will be used to develop the engineering reports that identify the most cost-effective and environmentally sound method of upgrading a water or wastewater system to achieve and maintain compliance with state and federal standards.” 

COMMUNITY MEETING SUGGESTION:  Sherri Cereghino suggested have a community or town hall type meeting where the school board, city council, EMS, Fire, etc. stress the need for community volunteers.
MUNICIPAL CODE – UPDATE/REVISION: tabled
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Brenda Tilley, City Clerk-Treasurer[image: image1.jpg]
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